
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

June 27, 2018
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, June 27, 2018, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            Keith Chase

Don Geistwhite
William Leonard

Bennett Chotiner
James Gross

Stephen Libhart

Shaashawn Dial
James Helsel

*Ronald Rouse
*Mr. Rouse arrived after Roll Call was taken.


Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are two items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items usually costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the May 30, 2018 Board meeting:  

2. Change Order, Lobar Associates (Parking Group)
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Helsel and unanimously approved.  Mr. Rouse was not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee:

a)
Flood Mitigation Program Grant Application Resolution:  Mr. Edwards said that SARAA is requesting a Flood Mitigation Program Grant of $195,709 from the Commonwealth Financing Authority (CFA) to be used for sediment removal and other maintenance activities at the North 29 Site flood management pond.  This Resolution was presented to and approved by the Board last month, but the amount of the Grant had to be revised from $181,900 to $195,709.  Subsequently, this increases the SARAA match from $32,100 to $34,537.    This Resolution is to authorize the Executive Director and the Chairman of the SARAA Board to execute the documents.   
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director and the Chairman of the SARAA Board to execute all documents and agreements between the Authority and the Commonwealth Financing Authority to facilitate and assist in obtaining the Flood Mitigation Program Grant of $195,709 from the Commonwealth Financing Authority (CFA).  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  
Airport Development Committee:

a)
Purchase Vehicle Maintenance Department Service Truck:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one (1) 2019 Chevrolet Silverado 4x4 Service-Bodied Maintenance Truck to replace the current 1994 Chevrolet Silverado 4x2.  The total for this vehicle is an amount not to exceed $61,000.  Funding for this project will come from the Renewal and Replacement Account and was approved in the 2018 Capital Improvement Budget.  The vehicle purchase is available via PA-COSTARS contract.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the purchase of one (1) 2019 Chevrolet Silverado 4x4 Service-Bodied Maintenance Truck to replace the current 1994 Chevrolet Silverado 4x2, for a total amount not-to-exceed $61,000.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved. 

b)
Purchase Vehicle Facility Maintenance Department Truck:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of one (1) 2019 Chevrolet Silverado 4x4 Double-Cab Maintenance Truck.  The purchase price total amount is not-to-exceed $32,500.  This will replace a 2003 Chevrolet S-10 Compact Crew-Cab 4x4truck used by the Facilities Department.  Funding for this project was approved in the 2018 Capital Improvement Budget and will come from the Renewal and Replacement Account.  The vehicle purchase is available via the PA-COSTARS contract.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of one (1) 2019 Chevrolet K1500 Silverado 4x4 Double-Cab Maintenance Truck for a total  amount not-to-exceed $32,500.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.

c)
General Services Administration (GSA) Lease Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Lease Agreement with GSA for TSA to lease space in the terminal building.  TSA has leased 2,910 square feet of space in the terminal building from SARAA.  Their current lease is set to expire on September 30, 2018.  TSA would like to continue the lease of their space for another 10 years through September 30, 2028.  TSA also wishes to return 907 square feet of terminal space located on the first floor, taking their total square footage of leased terminal space down to 2,003 square feet.  Rent payments from TSA will decrease from $259,950.16 per year to $157,115.32 per year.    
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Chase that the Board approve a Lease Agreement with GSA for TSA to lease space in the terminal building, and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the office lease.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.


d)
Construct Parallel Taxiway (Construction), Phase II, FCRA:  Mr. Edwards said that this is to approve the award of a contract to Kinsley Construction, Inc. of Hagerstown, Maryland in the amount of $1,006,259.00, contingent upon receipt of an FAA grant, to construct the first phase of a parallel taxiway at Franklin County Regional Airport.  This construction project was broken into two phases due to funding limitations from the FAA.  This is the first of two construction phases, and includes grading, drainage and installation of subbase and base course.  Ten firms purchased bid packages.  Five firms submitted bids, with Kinsley Construction being the low bidder.  Kinsley’s bid was considerably lower than the four other bids and was 30% lower than the engineer’s Opinion of Probable Cost.  SARAA and the engineer interviewed Kinsley to see if Kinsley could complete the project as bid.  After conducting the interview it was determined that Kinsley fully understood the project and can complete it at the bid price submitted.  The FAA will fund 90% of this amount, SARAA will provide a local match of 5% and request a 5% match from the State Bureau of Aviation.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the award of a contract to Kinsley Construction, Inc. of Hagerstown, Maryland in the amount of $1,006,259.00, contingent upon receipt of an FAA grant, to construct the first phase of a parallel taxiway at Franklin County Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant, and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.  


e)
Verizon Easement/Shaner Hotel:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve an easement with Verizon Pennsylvania LLC to grant the right to construct, reconstruct, and to supplement, operate and maintain communication facilities to provide telecommunication service to the new Shaner Airport Hotel.  In order to make service available, Verizon must pull new fiber optic cable through existing duct banks and manholes.  Since Verizon will be placing their cabling in duct banks located on SARAA property, they have asked that SARAA provide an easement for their new infrastructure.  All costs of providing Verizon telecommunication services to the new Fairfield Inn & Suites will be the responsibility of Verizon and Shaner Airport Hotel LP.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Helsel that the Board approve a Grant (easement) with Verizon Pennsylvania LLC to grant the right to construct, reconstruct, and to supplement, operate and maintain communication facilities to provide telecommunication service to the new Shaner Airport Hotel also known as Fairfield Inn & Suites located at 4 Terminal Drive, Middletown, Pennsylvania, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the Grant (easement) document, subject to final negotiation, legal review and comment.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved. 


f)
Demolish Hangar, GRA, Environmental Investigation:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve an engineering services agreement with Urban Engineers of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in the amount of $46,020 to conduct Environmental Site Assessment, Phase I and II, and conduct a Historic Resource Survey in support of the removal of the existing hangar at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  This building is over 60 years old and has outlived its useful life expectancy.  Since the building is no longer economically repairable, consideration should be given to the demolition of the existing structure. This project was not included in the 2018 budget.  Funding for this work will come from the SARAA Capital Improvement Account or from funds set aside from the sale of the Bethlehem Steel property.  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve an engineering services agreement with Urban Engineers of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in the amount of $46,020 to conduct Environmental Site Assessment, Phase I and II, and conduct a Historic Resource Survey in support of the removal of the existing hangar at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign any contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.    
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through May, 2018):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were approximately 12 million vs the budgeted amount of $11.7 million, which is 2.3% ahead of budgeted projections.  Total Operating Expenses were $6.9 million vs. the budged amount of $7.1 million, which is 2.8% below budgeted projections.  Net Operating Revenue is $5.1 million.  After factoring in non-operating items, the Variance to Budget is $1,493,778.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.7 (the requirement is 1.25).  .   Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were up 2.9% slightly year-to-date.  Total Car Rental Sales are up 3.7% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue is up 2.97%.   On the Accounts Receivable Trade Summary report, 89% of the Receivables are within the 0 to 29 day range, with only 11% due beyond that.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 4, HIA:  Work began on April 30th and will proceed through October 28th.     The contractor has replaced all centerline light can bases with new stainless steel bases.  Over the weekend of June 16th through 17th, the contractor closed 1,000 feet at the east end of Runway 31 and completed demolition of the old localizer foundation and blast pad and brought the area to new grade.  Milling and paving operations continue overnight as weather permits.  

FCRA Weather Observation System: Installation and calibration of weather equipment will be accomplished by the manufacturer after the tower has been installed.  
Building 514 Roof:  The contractor began work on June 18th, 2018.
GRA Fence:  The fence project was on hold pending resolution of property line issues.  The design engineer has completed a boundary survey and has revised the construction drawings. The contractor has provided a revised schedule.
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Hangar:  Eci has received a Township Building Permit.  The delivery of the first building is now scheduled for June 26th and 27th, 2018.  Delivery of the second building is now scheduled for July 5th and July 6th, 2018.  The estimated completion date is the end of this year.
Shaner Hotel Group:   Water, gas electric and sanitary sewer service have been provided to the new hotel building.  Work continues inside the building.  The furniture delivery has been delayed until the week of July 2nd so that the elevator can be inspected by the state.  Shaner plans to open the hotel at the end of August, 2018.
North 29 Enterprise Storage Facility:  The pre-engineered “high-bay” metal building and block office building have been erected.  The completion date has shifted to August.

c)
Enplanement Report:    Mr. Edwards reported that Total Passengers for May increased 2.1% vs. budgeted projections, and 2.3% ahead of last year. Enplanements for May rose above the budget for the first time this year and are expected to stay above the budget for the remainder of 2018.  The forecasted amount for enplaned passengers was 614,000.  Because of the additional Frontier service and additional seat capacity, it is anticipated that enplaned passengers will be at 650,000 for 2018, which is a 6% change over projections.   MDT Operations are up .9% year-to-date, and CXY Operations are down 10.4% year-to-date.  Airline Landed Weight is very strong both on the commercial side and the cargo side and is expected to continue for the remainder of 2018.  
Capital City Airport Community Day:  This event was held on June 9.  There were approximately 2,000 visitors to the event.  There were 62 Young Eagles flights for children ages 8 to 17.  There were two helicopters providing helicopter rides for five hours at $40.00 per ride.  Approximately 150 passengers flew on the helicopter rides.
Frontier Service:  Frontier starts service on July 21st.  Advertising in Regional Central Pennsylvania markets for Denver, Raleigh-Durham and Orlando International includes digital, radio, television and outdoor.
In-Bound Destination Marketing Program:  Marketing staff met with Hershey Entertainment and Universal Media to develop a “fly nonstop to Hershey” fall campaign.  They are working with a creative consultant on one combined regional (Harrisburg, Hershey, Lancaster & Gettysburg) message.

Customer Incentive Programs:  HIA has two incentive programs:  

· Flyer Rewards Program:  This gives passengers access to the Susquehanna Club.  A $5 certificate is awarded for every 50 points which can be used at any of the concessions in the terminal building.  There are currently 3,795 active members in the program.  There were 700 passengers that joined in 2017 and 360 passengers joined in 2018.

· Xpress Park:  This is HIA’s frequent parker program.  There is a $10 enrollment fee, and then passengers have access in and out of the parking garage without having to stop.  If you park in the garage more than 96 hours the rate drops to $15 per day.  There are 530 passengers enrolled in this program.  There were 111 passengers that joined in 2017, and 45 passengers joined so far in 2018.
Southern Airways Express:  Southern Airways Express announced they are leaving the non-stop service to Pittsburgh market at HIA effective June 23rd, 2018.  The primary reason was the difficulty getting from Pittsburgh International Airport to downtown Pittsburgh if traveling for business. 

Frontier Airlines:  Frontier Airlines is returning to HIA beginning on July 21st to Denver and Raleigh-Durham, and August 12th to Orlando International.

FAA Certification Inspection:  The annual FAA Certification Inspection went very well.  Mr. Edwards thanked the Operations Department for doing a great job.   
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart introduced and welcomed Ms. Shaashawn Dial and Mr. Robert Rouse   to the SARAA Board.  He said that both Ms. Dial and Mr. Rouse represent the City of Harrisburg.

Mr. Rouse:  Mr. Rouse said that he is the Deputy City Solicitor for the City of Harrisburg.  He also worked ten years in the Solicitor’s office in the City of Philadelphia, where he is from.  He said he is looking forward to serving on the SARAA Board.  
Ms. Dial:  Ms. Dial said that she is the Director of Social Equity & Affirmative Action for the City of Harrisburg, and has been in this position for about a year.  Before that she ran her own consulting business.  She is a professional broadcaster, and has also had some stints in Higher Education and Human and Social Services. She is an army brat and has 13 moves before the age of 25.  She said it is a pleasure to be here.   She asked that staff members introduce themselves after the meeting.
Mr. Chotiner: Mr. Chotiner said that this is a wonderful airport and thanked the staff.

Mr. Chase:  Mr. Chase said that the digital billboards are very impressive and he feels it sends a very modern, welcoming message about the airport.  He also welcomed Ms. Dial and Mr. Rouse.
Mr. Gross:  Mr. Gross said that he just returned from some foreign travel and the customer service at some of the airports was lacking.  He said it makes him appreciate the job that staff does here at HIA.

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel welcomed the new Board members.  

Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked the staff and Board members for their efforts.

He also welcomed the new Board members.
Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard welcomed the new Board members.  He also said he appreciated the HIA tour that he took with staff, and encouraged everyone to take the tour when it is offered.  
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, July 25, 2018, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9:02 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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